THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
WASHINGTON. D. . 20301
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| 2 2 NOV 1977 1@8/
The Honorable Cyrus Vance m‘wfgl%" '
Sectetary of State : % , T . ) I
Washington, D. C. 20520 Chlef, & Dooless Oy 8

Date: NOV 0 4 2075

Dear Cy:

| have read your letter of October 23, 1977, regarding chemical munitions
with great interest and share your concerns in the critical area of chem-
ical warfare (CW). As you know, | have Issued policy guidance to imple-
ment PD-15, which supports the current CW negotiations while preserving
our potential ability to produce our own binary chemical weapons {f
negotiations fail to show progress.

First, let me assure you that there are no funds included In either the
FY 1978 or FY 1979 defense budget for facilities for production or pre-
production of binary chemical weapons. We have included some |imited
research and development funding for binary weapons. The only plans
that we are developing for production are contingency plans of the sort
we have for any conceptual weapons system, not firm plans.

To place our CW program In perspective, | want to emphasize that the
major effort of our present programs is to provide improvements In our .
protective posture, both in research and development of new Items and
procurement of standard equipment. These programs have been fully sup-
ported by Congress and | pPlan to continue them. We would be pleased to
provide you and your staff a complete briefing on the programs and the
DOD assessment of the CW threat at your convenience.

Even while we are negotiating a tréaty to ban chemical warfare, the threat
of

the use of chemical warfare agalnst our forces remains great. Several

about the need for Improving our CW posture in 1ine with the threat facing
US forces and our Allies. Nevertheless, we have already demonstrated
considerable restraint in our own offensive capability. | hope this will
provide a favorable climate for negotiations. Since 1973, we have uni-
laterally demilitarized more than 7,000 tons of chemical agents and a
large number of munitions. This stockpile reduction, coupled with the
fact that no chemical weapons have been produced since 1969, should have
already achieved the psychological advantage you mentioned. Perhaps it
will elicit a Soviet response to the US Initiative. However, our comb ined
intelligence analysis has continued to show no abatement of the rather
significantly expanded Soviet activity in the chemical warfare field.
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| do not feel it would be prudent to forego the necessary long-lead
Planning required for the research, development, and pilot production
of binary munitions. We do plan to follow the guidance provided in
PD-15, supporting to the fullest the on-going negotiations, and

preparing for a review and reassessment at the_l)_e_glnnlng.of_the~li¥r+989 - R
-budget

—cycle untess slgnificant progress Is made in Geneva prior to
that time. ' :

Sincerely,

Office of th S.C. "
c&ﬂexgsofbo&nn S*US-C § 553

Chief, RDD,
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